Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


August 12, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Darla S. Chafin, Perry Glass, Dee Karnofsky, Paul Nau, Beth MyLroie, Laurie Kimball, Glenda Wilson, Laurie Raymond, Pricilla Burnette, Joan G. Rogers, Debra Olmstead, Kailen Olmstead, Diane Boas, Anne Nadzo, Tyler Ingalls, Kasey Ciolfi, Darla S. Chafin, David Lawler, Perry Blass, David Cowing, Brian McKnight, Alan Kurtz, Rachel Posner, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand. Via Skype: Meg Dexter, Bobbi Jo Yeager, Adam Marquis, and three others whose names we did not capture.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  A special welcome was extended to those gathered at UCP (United Cerebral Palsy) in Bangor via Skype. This was the Coalition’s first Skype session.  We are trying different ways to connect with people who can’t make it to Portland.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Featured speaker:

Glenda Wilson, Director, Community Support and Case Management, Goodwill Industries of Northern New England, Glenda.Wilson@goodwillnne.org, www.goodwillnne.org. Click here to view the PowerPoint presentation.  
Glenda:  I’ve been with Goodwill for 19 years and have 35 years experience in the field.  I’m also the sister of a woman with intellectual/developmental disabilities and was recently appointed her guardian.  Rather than discuss specifics about Lifeworks Community Support Programs, I’d like to give a summary about the journey Goodwill has taken over the past 18 months to discover best practices around community supports.  We wanted to find out what is viable, sustainable, and what it should look like.  If you’d like to learn more about Lifeworks Community Support Programs, please feel free to contact me later.  Community supports are waiver-funded services.  Section 29 funds community and work supports.  We now realize how important it is for teams to collaborate.  With the current funding climate, it really needs to happen.  You will hear me say “collaborate” many times today through the presentation and during out discussion afterwards because it is essential if we are going to help more people with fewer resources.  We were spurred on by the growing wait lists for services knowing that the needs of many individuals were not being met.  They were staying home with their families without the support they needed.  We asked the question, “What can we do to make a difference?”    
Goodwill Industries was founded by Reverend Edgar Helms to help immigrants get back to work.  Our retail stores were also created to get people working.  In the non-profit world, we want to help everyone.  But, we need to be prudent in how funds are spent and make sure they are spent in the most efficient way.  We are looking at lean processes that will allow us to be sustainable; after all, Goodwill was the original recycler!  

During our journey, we did a lot of listening and traveling and found that collaboration is the key.  Too often, services are siloed unto themselves.  If the different service providers of residential, community, and work supports would collaborate, more options would open up for people.  We asked our stakeholders what they were looking for, what they perceived as best practices and what those looked like.  We also saw things we didn’t want to bring to Maine.  For example, in Colorado they have facility-based community support, but in Maine, want to get people out into the community.  Colorado’s funding only allows for a service ratio of 1 to 8 individuals.  It’s a real challenge.  Our goal is to create sustainable communities where everyone has opportunities to gain independent living skills.  The system and funding sources can only do so much; the more we can do to help people gain these skills, the less costly it will be.  The sooner we can help people with work readiness, the better chance they’ll have at increased independence.  In Europe, “Social Agriculture” uses farming as a way to work with individuals with disabilities and disadvantages.  It’s a good example of partnering employment and community support.  Winterberry Farm in Belgrade, ME has a program that teaches individuals about sustainable agriculture.  Through this program, one individual discovered new interests and strengths, and learned new tasks and responsibility.  The experience led to a referral to VR (Vocational Rehab) for a job in farming or farming-related customer service.  It’s another good example of how community connections coupled with work support lead to greater independence and sustainable communities.  Goodwill also serves a number of individuals who are aging.  As a result, we’re emphasizing health and wellness practices in our service model.  We realize new efforts are called for as we respond to the changing needs of our community.  It’s an ongoing learning process for Goodwill.
Comment:  I want to cheer you on.  Funding is such a yucky thing, it’s such a challenge.  The idea of collaboration has a ways to go but it’s a big step forward.  When people collaborate, when there is cooperation, there is exponential growth. 
Glenda:  I’m encouraged by the times I’ve seen the success stories.  Sometimes it’s so difficult to break through barriers.  For example, getting residential and community supports to work together can be very challenging.  We are fortunate at Goodwill because we offer residential services and community support.  We are thinking about lean processes and customer service.  The wait lists and funding cuts have negatively impacted our community.  There are fewer resources, less staff hours, and everyone is struggling to make their budgets work.  Skills training will also be challenged.  Can Community Support Services help?  Yes, we can work with residential service providers to see how we can support them.  For example, with food management, continued training or let us take on transportation.  Put yourself in another person’s shoes.  It’s a win-win for everyone.

Comment:  My son wasn’t allowed to attend our local high school because of his disability but he’s done a lot with agriculture.  He has things he wants to do.  He makes jam from his blueberry bushes and wants to sell the jam.  He also has a plan for an art gallery.  He’s going to buy a shed, get the necessary permits from the town, and have even talked about attending a business class at Norway Savings Bank to figure out funding and insurance.  He figures he, his care assistant Ryan (who has Asperger’s), and his friend Cody can teach art to children.  We are looking for collaborators in Naples. 
Glenda:  Wow, what great goals!  As many of you know, the person-centered planning (PCP) process is changing.  The focus now is more on skills training and collaboration.  We’ve heard from everyone that PCP should include skills training and access to learning experiences.  The farming community, particularly organic farms, is very interested in social agriculture.  They see it as one more step in creating sustainable communities.

Question:  How much do you collaborate with high schools and VR?
Glenda:  Not enough with high schools.  We work with VR with work supports all the time.  For instance, we have a new program at Goodwill called Sales Associate 1.  We carved out very specific tasks in our stores for individuals.  It’s been very successful with my students.  Individuals need work ready experiences, sometimes this can come in the form of volunteering.  
Comment:  My students were referred through the transition process to VR.  Do you know if they got placement with Goodwill very often?   
Glenda:  I don’t know the statistics on that.  Quite often we get kids from school and usually, they’re excited to get work experience.  We know we need more communication with schools in general and with the transition piece in particular.  Goodwill is making time to meet with people, knock on doors and get on the phone to make connections.  We can do this.  Let’s make it happen!  
Comment:  I’m pretty jaded.  My son will be 21 in a month and he’ll lose his services.  It took 3 or 4 years to get services for him.  During that time four of his friends from the high school got services from other agencies, and they can’t work with each other.  That’s four different workers from four different agencies in the same town.  That’s four times as many workers than needed.  He’s lonely and has no social life; a miniscule life rather than a full life. Providence, the service provider he is working with now can’t provide services for adults.  At this point, I don’t know whose door to go knock on.  Services are spread out and no one is pulling them together.  I’m wondering what everyone else is doing and how we can link services. 
Glenda:  You are not alone and those are great questions.  It’s not an easy system to work in, it’s constantly changing.  But don’t stop trying.  It’s important for all of us to call everyone.  These are the stories that should be motivating all of us to collaborate more.  As providers, we must figure out ways to work around the system.  
Comment:  The most frustrating thing is watching money burn and going to the wrong places. 
Comment:  If a person needs an outlet for their frustration, SUFU (Speaking Up for Us, www.sufumaine.org) can provide that, just connect with us.   

Glenda:  It’s important to think about the people who are languishing at home with their families.  What other things can we do so people have options?  We need further conversations with schools.  Adult services don’t look like they once did. 
Question:  Do you have a specific list of best practices from the presentation with a little more detail?
Glenda:  I can get it to you.

Cullen:  We can provide a link to them.  
Glenda:  My question to the group is should services change, and if so, what it should they look like?
Question:  The presentation mentioned low-stimulus environments as one of the best practices for people on the Autism spectrum.  I worry this is limiting.  Doesn’t it run counter to community inclusion?
Glenda:  In Boston, I had the opportunity to visit an organization that used this model.  Within 5 to 10 minutes I was feeling uncomfortable, left and tore up the brochure.  I thought, “been there, seen that” at institutional facilities.  I was disappointed.  Then thought, if that’s not a great option, what would be?  We went back to our stakeholders and asked what their needs were, what the needs of their families were, what’s helpful?  I was fortunate because I could call our neuro-rehab department for guidance.  We also brought an occupational therapist with a specific skill set on staff.   We’re starting to provide equipment for individuals as they desire it and as it enhances their experiences in the community.  This has been very successful for some, but not all.

Comment:  I have a lovely example of implementing change.  I remember when VR meant people sat and made widgets.  People could only get up to go to the water cooler or to the bathroom.  There was little opportunity for interaction.   Finally, someone noticed how often people were getting up to get a drink of water and socialize.  Realizing the imposed isolation was killing off the individual, they set up circular tables, and people were able to interact while making widgets.  It was a small collaborative victory, but an important one.

Glenda:  We must embrace change ask ourselves the question, “How do we get from here to there?”  This will be a challenge to some individuals and service providers.  
Cullen:  The presentation included information on Colorado’s difficulties with funding and their 8 to 1 service ratio.  This coalition helped fight TABOR (Taxpayer Bill of Rights) when it came to Maine.  We see how it decimated Colorado’s funding.  Education and social services suffered due to the funding cap.  It’s an important reminder to us to continue our advocacy efforts against systemic negative changes and positive advocacy like our CoC (Continuum of Care) model.  
Glenda:  This is absolutely true.  Maine is fortunate compared to many states, but we need to keep up our advocacy efforts!
Cullen:  Like Dee (Karnofsky) spearheading the drive to get housing for people with ID/DD in Bar Harbor; individual advocacy is really important and very effective.    

End of presentation.

DHHS Update:  
Brian McKnight (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):   As of August 12th, the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 829 people, Priority 1 – 120, Priority 2 –285, Priority 3 – 424, Section 29 – 487, people on both lists – 271.  Of the 829 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 466 people. The number most recently offered funding under Section 29 had an eligibility date of 7/13/2011.  
As of November 1, 2013, State and community case managers will be taking back the responsibility of making sure the PCP process gets done; the plan is written, agencies and providers are submitting their sections, and it’s completed in a timely fashion.  We’re looking for conflict-free case management.  Also, by separating the agency with fiduciary responsibility from service providers we’ll meet federal guidelines.  There will be 10 training sessions around the state.  They started August 2nd and will run through September 24th.  Hopefully, case managers have signed up for them, many of them are already full.  

Question:  As a result of the lawsuit, how many people who are on the Section 21, Priority 1, will come off the waitlist?  Click here to read the Bangor Daily News article about the lawsuit.
Brian:  I don’t know how many were placed. 
Question:  Could you give us a quick recap of the rationale for separating the fiduciary agency from the PCP planning agency?  The state has a lot to do with the fiduciary piece.  I’m a little worried about the planning being done in an ivory tower.  Are the agencies being separated to meet federal mandates?
Brian:  Yes, it was strongly recommended that state and community case managers take responsibility for developing the plans.

Question:  Because the money is in the agencies?

Brian:  Yes.

Question:  Do we know how many clients are currently serviced by state versus private case managers?

Glenda:  Most people have been moved from the state to private case managers.

Comment:  I’m worried about the quality of case management.
Comment:  I’d like more details about the process; how the plan is developed.  Community or state case managers will write the plan and document the plan but they won’t be the only ones developing the plan?  Will they be responsible for ensuring all of the pieces are in place to place?
Comment:  Right now, we have a siloed approach, so it’s hard to pull things together. 

Glenda:  The new process includes a lot more planning and should lead to better delivery of services.  The agency won’t be responsible for pulling everything together.  As it is, agencies are overwhelmed. 
Brain:  There are public forums coming up for community input.  We want to find out what’s working and what’s not and get suggestions on how to make the system better.  The forums will provide an opportunity for good discussions around people’s visions and focus.  The meetings are from 3:30-6:00PM. 
Question:  How are people supposed to find out about them? 

Cullen:  We have posted a link to this on our website.

Comment:  All the information is also on Disability Right Center’s website (www.DRCme.org).  

Comment:  The Augusta meeting is at Bangor Savings Bank.  

Question:  Is there a way to have input if you can’t attend?  

Cullen:  Yes, you can find information at the Disability Rights website and the Coalition website.  For more information on the public forums please click here.  There will also be an online survey you can submit if you cannot attend one of the forums.

Comment:  The survey will only be available Friday, August 16th until Friday, August 30th.  Click here to take the online survey.
Cullen:  Everyone should weigh in at the forums or take the survey.  It’s very important our voices are heard!  This is the system trying to be transparent and receptive to feedback.  We’ve pushed hard for this and now it’s coming to fruition.  

Comment:  The public forums are as follows: August 13, 2013: Augusta: Bangor Savings Bank, 5 Senator Way; Portland: The Iris Network, 189 Park Ave; August 14, 2013: Bangor: Bangor Public Library, 145 Harlow Street: Presque Isle: Northern Maine Community College, Martin Building, Room 106, 33 Edgemont Drive (*Note: If you would like to attend the Presque Isle forum and need an interpreter, please contact DRC at 1.800.452.1948 by August 1, 2013.); August 15, 2013: Ellsworth: Ellsworth Town Office, 1 City Hall Plaza; Farmington: Franklin Memorial Hospital, Balsam & Chisholm Rooms, 111 Franklin Health Commons.  All of the public forums are from 3:30 to 6:00 PM.  
Legislative Updates: 

Cullen:  Mary Lou and Peter Stuckey couldn’t make it today.  I want to make sure that you are aware that this is the single best time of the year to contact your Legislators and invite them to visit your families.  Legislators often arrive in the legislature with no information about our community; it’s on us to get them get up to speed with what we’re facing and our challenges.  The legislative session is short and they’re bombarded with information.  If you’ve planted yourself in their brain with a visual, they’ll remember that at critical, decision-making times.  I can’t encourage you enough to reach out to them.  Invite them over for tea, talk about your situation and let them see firsthand what your needs are.  Committee meetings start in September. 
Priscilla:  Jim Hamper is the State Senator for Southern Oxford County.  He knew nothing about DHHS, so naturally, that’s the committee he ended up on.  I reached out to him and invited him to the Progress Center in Norway www.progresscentermaine.org.  He interacted one-on-one and in groups; he also sat with mid and senior level management to go over the issues we’re currently facing.  I see him every month and he knows he has a standing invitation at the Progress Center and to our meetings.  I send him the Coalition minutes as well.  He’s aware of Representative Stuckey’s involvement with the Coalition.  We’re been doing everything we can to offer him the opportunity to visit the individuals on whose behalf he’s making huge decisions.

Cullen:  Well done!  The Health & Human Services Committee, which makes critical funding decisions, is having a hearing all day September 11th, from 9:00AM to 5:00PM.  During the 4:00-5:00PM time slot, they will be reviewing the dental clinic.  This has been a big concern to our members.  If you’d like to go to that it will be held in the Cross Office Building in Augusta.  Just walk in, and if you get an opportunity to speak, do so.

Comment:  I got an informal call this week regarding this.  There are no doctors to administer anesthesia.  This is a serious thing.  They can’t possibly attend to everyone who needs sedation dental care.  This is very serious.
Comment:  This is another issue you can raise with your Legislators and with DHHS.  If you’ve been denied IV-sedation dentistry, contact Cheryl Parker at DHHS in Augusta, 287-4249.  She’s tracking everyone who’s been denied these services.

Updates on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The White Paper this group created is getting closer to implementation.  Working hand in hand with the committee shaping LD1816, a more efficient model for delivering services has emerged.  We are all on the same page and share the same goals.  The committee working on LD1816 has essentially concluded its work and merged with our sub-committee.  We are watchdogging its implementation.  We hope to get the system jump-started and troubleshoot as needed.

Comment:  Having a link to the actual LD1816 version of the white paper on the website would be great.

Cullen:  I’ll make sure it gets on the website.  Click here to view White Paper - LD1816.
Comment:   There was definitely a collaborative spirit during the process with very effective results; real synergy at work.

Housing and Sequestration Updates:

Cullen:  Sequestration led to across the board cuts with no thought or planning.  This has dramatically effected HUD funding.  Already we have lost 140,000 Section 8 vouchers across the country.  Maine could lose up to 7% of its Section 8 vouchers.  Sequestration is a slow-moving vehicle.  It’s not a one year event; it will drag on for nine years if not addressed.  And, it’s not a sexy story to the media.  Public housing authorities have bent over backwards and shuffled resources so people don’t lose their vouchers.  People who have been waiting for a Section 8 voucher for years may finally get one, only to have it taken away.  Some folks in Congress are saying since Sequestration hasn’t really affected anything, we must not really need the funding.  They need to hear from us telling them the actual effects.  I was in Washington, DC several weeks ago meeting with our Delegation.  I brought pages of concrete stories detailing the negative impact Sequestration has had on the people of Maine.  They loved it.  If you have any stories about how the cuts caused by Sequestration have affected your family, please email them to me.  We want to arm our Delegation with stories of real people that might resonate with others in Congress.  
Comment:  Could you create a convenient place on the Coalition website to do that? 
Cullen:  We’ll work on it.

Cullen:  DHHS and MaineHousing have started meeting together, which is great.  In the past, MaineHousing has put up the funding for numerous projects with 30 to 100 year covenant restrictions, whereas DHHS has put up services with one year commitments only.  DHHS may provide some funding this year to try to address the imbalance of the commitment from service agencies.  Some MaineHousing funded projects have tanked because the service providers pulled out.  The meetings between DHHS and MaineHousing are intended to find ways of solving this issue.  The first meeting occurred last week.  I’m part of these meetings and I’ll keep you posted.  DHHS and MaineHousing being willing to meet and challenge each – it’s a good start!
Children’s Services, SMACT, Special Education updates:
Cullen:  Therese Cahill Lowe from Children’s Services will present at October’s meeting.  I’m glad you (Rachel Posner, attending for Angie Bellefleur, Children’s Services) were able to attend today to hear about the transition piece during the presentation.
Rachel:  There is a lot going on at Children’s Services.  We have a very active committee drawn from Children’s and Adult Services who have been meeting for six months, with a specific focus on transition.  They’re working on ways to identify kids who are falling through the cracks.  Some kids come to Adult Services without any referrals.  It’s wrong to assume everyone has a guardian.  The committee will reach out to parent groups and the education community so transition doesn’t come as a surprise.  They have also reactivated the regional transition committees.  During transition, individuals have extremely complicated needs.  Children’s’ and Adult Services have different philosophies, approaches and resources that affect how people’s needs will be met.  By anticipating needs 3, 4, even 5 years in advance, we can more effectively coordinate care.  
Comment:  One way to make the transition easier is to have services and case management in place as children are aging out of the school system.  Without that bridge, families are left adrift.  

Rachel:  We encourage families to start making connections with adult case management earlier so a cohesive team can be established.  We’re rethinking the notion of moving from childhood services to adult services, rather, it’s about moving into adulthood.  We have to pull back and recognize it’s about adulthood; services are just a part of it.  Transition is a genuine passion of the current administration.

Comment:  This is great, but there’s a big group of people aged 19 to 25 who got dropped in the dark zone.  What is the department going to do about them?
Rachel:  Children’s Services is financed and structured differently than adult services.  We can’t provide some things to people over 21.  It’s an ongoing and complicated challenge. 
Comment:  Cullen and this group have worked to make Section 29 more flexible.  It would be great if Section 28 were also more flexible and could cover different services.  

Rachel:  Section 28 is limited by how MaineCare is structured; it’s not a waiver.  It would have to be changed into a waiver program to do that.  We are discussing a major rethinking of services.  It can’t be done now because of current Medicaid parameters; you hit walls.  

Alan Kurtz:  Thank you for distributing the flyer at the last meeting.  At the Center for Community Inclusion Disability Studies, (https://ccids.umaine.edu/faculty-staff/kurtz ) we’re trying to make our family Autism model sustainable.  We’d like to work with different groups and develop training for parents.  We’re working with KFI and Maine Medical Center as part of our final year of the project.  We’re looking for participants with autism spectrum disorders between the ages of 16 and 21 and their families in southern Maine.  Please contact me if you’re interested. alan_kurtz@umit.maine.edu 
Cullen:  We also posted the flyer on our website.

Comment:  This is another example that everything does end at 21.  We have a lot of work to do.  It’s hard to know what to do as a parent when that birthday comes.

Disability Rights Updates (DRC, www.drcme.org):

Kasey:  As many of you know, there have been some issues with medical add-ons and lack of notice.  DRC will be collecting names of individuals who did not receive notice.  The Attorney General’s office is aware of the problem.
Thanks

Cullen:  Thanks to Glenda Wilson for her presentation and to DHHS for their updates and commitment to coming o these meetings.  I also want to thank Pricilla Burnette who is running the Coalition’s Facebook page.  Well done!
And, thanks to Bobbi Jo Yeager for getting the Skype link going with people from Bangor.  
Our next meeting is on September 9th and will feature an SIS update.  DHHC will be soliciting feedback from the group.  It’s our chance to say if it has worked well or not.  The October and November meetings will be held on the third Monday, the 21st of October will include a Children’s Services update.
(The group sufficiently embarrassed Cullen with an excellent rendition of Happy Birthday.)
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org), Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) or Vickey Rand (vickey@chomhousing.org).  If you’d like to contribute a photo for the website, please send it/them to one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook. 
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland.  We’d love to have you with us! 
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